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Seed is a critical input in farming. With emerging 
technologies like modern biotechnology in farming, seed 
breeding is moving increasingly into laboratories and away 
from farmers’ fields. Apart from the technological front, 
policy shifts encouraging privatization of seed trade and 
looking at Seed as a business commodity and legal regimes that 
allow for exclusive proprietary rights over seeds resulted in 
a rapid takeover of Seed by private corporations in many 
different crops. Intensive agriculture models have left their 
own impacts in terms of increasing monocultures and erosion of 
on-farm seed diversity. All of this also had its social 
implications on women in agriculture, even as shifts in 
cropping and agri-technologies left their impacts on food and 
nutrition security at various levels, on environmental 
resources and food safety.  
 
This note first tries to delineate some emerging issues, from 
the perspective of sustainable livelihoods for farmers and 
then proposes ideal statutory regimes as well as possible 
programmatic interventions to ensure that farmers have control 
over and access to diverse, locally suitable, affordable, 
high-quality seed and knowledge associated with it, available 
in a timely manner.  
 

 Increasing monopolies: Industry data shows that the Indian 
seed industry value is currently worth US$ 1 billion, within 
the global commercial seed market of US$ 30 bn. This is 
around 4500 crores of rupees. Within a market in which 40% 
is in the control of public sector by value (mostly varietal 
crops) and 60% in the hands of private sector (mostly 
hybrids in a few crops which are of a low-volume, high-value 
nature) and in a situation where there are around 250 
players in the private sector, the top 16 companies alone 
are reported to have a turnover of Rs. 1000 crores. Within 
this again, Monsanto and its partner companies have a share 
of 40%! This is apart from the fact that Monsanto has 
indirect control over the seed markets of remaining 
companies in the top-16 bracket through its sub-licensing 
agreements in transgenic cotton. This is obviously a matter 
of concern as already expressed even by the Monopolies & 
Restrictive Trade Practices Commission in the case of Bt 
Cotton. Even in the light of emerging evidence from 
countries like USA where there is an investigation underway 
on Monsanto for its anti-competitive behaviour, no 
preventive steps are being taken at the policy and 
legislative level by the government. Concerns on this front 
relate to lack of choices for farmers, pricing issues and 
seed/food sovereignty for the country. 
 

 Erosion of diversity: Agro-diversity has multiple functions 
both at the farm level and on the socio-economic front too. 
Agro-diversity allows for natural pest and disease 



management in addition to soil fertility management; it also 
takes care of food and nutritional needs of a (poor) rural 
household even as it provides for mutiple livelihood needs 
like fuel, fodderwood, fibre, fencing or housing 
requirements. Agro-diversity also evens out employment 
opportunities available in farming and balances labour 
supply and demand much better, unlike in monocultures. On-
farm diversity is all the more critical in the era of 
climate change, to reduce the vulnerability of majority of 
India’s farmers, located in rainfed farming conditions. On-
farm diversity buffers them from risks. Further, diversity 
is the basis for future breeding needs and it is important 
to conserve on-farm diversity for all the above reasons. It 
is quite obvious that small and marginal farmers need agro-
diversity based farming approaches for mitigating risks, 
while environmental sustainability calls for such an 
approach too, encased as a central tenet of ecological 
farming. In that sense, large holdings tend to veer towards 
monocultures and mechanization, in turn affecting the state 
of productive resources. Today, such diversity has been 
jeopardized – this diversity has been lost in terms of crops 
as well as varieties of crops; Unfortunately however, policy 
approaches as well as actual adoption of intensive 
agriculture models and commercial cultivation patterns have 
seriously jeopardized agro-diversity and increased the 
vulnerability of the poorest in Indian agriculture. The 
solutions seem to lie in agro-science establishing its 
understanding on the need for agro-diversity and promoting 
the same, in addition to policy level interventions. 
 

 Undermining of farmers’ knowledge and skills: While this 
might appear as a non-issue in an approach that emphasizes 
higher seed replacement rates from outside (more and more 
from the private sector) for higher productivity to the 
exclusion of many other concerns, there is a need to re-look 
at the systematic discounting of farmers’ breeding skills, 
their seed selection, seed saving and seed treatment 
knowledge and skills. This is important given that academic 
studies are pointing out to farmers ending up making 
‘irrational’ choices with regard to seed when pushed away 
from their own ‘environmental learning’ on this front. This 
also becomes important in the context of re-emerging 
positive experiences with regard to farmer-breeders and the 
popularity of some of their varieties with fellow farmers 
and experiences in the context of participatory varietal 
breeding and selection.   

 

 Privatising resources and knowledge: The issue of “ownership 
of seed resources” is a contentious one again. The seed 
industry seems to believe that their returns can be 
maximized and their R&D efforts rewarded only if exclusive 
‘ownership’ rights are conferred, linked to marketing rights 
of course. Civil society groups including farmers’ 
organizations believe that this is antithetical to the very 
culture of agriculture in India, which thrived for thousands 



of years due to the open sharing of resources including 
knowledge; further, it is also apparent that in the name of 
invention, enormous prior art is discounted and exclusive 
rights conferred on profit-mongering entities which do not 
mostly bring in any original innovation and do not have 
farmers’ best interests as their bottomline. Another school 
of thinking believes that if farmers’ rightful resources can 
be registered in their name so that ownership rights accrue 
to them and are not claimed by ‘bio-pirates’ and if farmers’ 
and researchers’ rights are protected, conferring IPRs on 
seed resources to commercial entities looking for exclusive 
rights should not be a problem.  There is a consensus 
amongst all groups prioritizing farmers’ livelihoods as a 
central point in agriculture that IPRs cannot be allowed to 
violate farmers’ apriori rights over their resources 
including their knowledge and that State should intervene 
where IPRs impact livelihoods adversely. 
 

 Seed technologies and link to food safety: Another emerging 
issue around Seed is the fact that newer breeding 
technologies like transgenics bring potential environmental 
and health hazards and food safety for all Indians gets 
jeopardized as a consequence. In the context of organic 
farmers, contamination from a transgenic crop is a real 
concern, compromising on the principles that run an organic 
farm as well as the certification system. It is important 
that the government acknowledge and address issues around 
violation of rights of farmers and consumers, particularly 
organic farmers, with such seed technologies. It becomes all 
the more important in the context of lack of any liability 
regimes for redressal and remediation at present. 

  

 Quality, Affordability and Accountability regimes: While 
farmers are increasingly urged to move to external seed 
resources, there is no concomitant move to assure quality of 
seed in such a regime, its suitability, adequate choices, 
pricing at an affordable level and to make those entities 
who are profiteering out of seed trade accountable for their 
operations to farmers and their resources.  In earlier days, 
localized seed production and exchange systems ensured non-
monetised, accountable and suitable seed supply for farmers, 
even though productivity arguments are often raised with 
regard to such seed. However, there exists enough evidence 
that productivity was not an issue for all seed varieties 
bred by Indian farmers (data from Chengalpat in Tamil Nadu). 
Further, there are contemporary examples of how farmer-
breeders have successfully bred and released high-yielding 
popular varieties. It is also apparent that productivity is 
not the only concern around seed choices and many factors 
are weighed carefully by farmers around what to plant. Right 
now, the government needs to take a two-pronged approach: 
one, to encourage localized, farmer-led seed breeding, 
production, exchange/distribution programmes through 
community level seed banks which encourage diverse, 
adequate-quantity, high-quality, accountable, affordable and 



timely supply of seed to all farmers; two, for that part of 
Indian farming that had already shifted to external sources 
for seed, to ensure a legal regime that makes the seed 
affordable, the quality regulated and the 
suppliers/producers/sellers accountable.  

 

 Seed Sovereignty: Since a nation’s food sovereignty as well 
as farming communities’ livelihoods are closely linked to 
seed sovereignty – who controls what seed is supplied, when, 
in what quantities, with what restrictions, at what prices 
and so on. This is closely connected to allowing most seed 
trade to be taken over by the private sector, coupled with 
legal regimes that allow for exclusive marketing rights in 
the hands of a handful of companies, along with monocultures 
encouraged of a few crops and few varieties even as farmers 
are encouraged to move away from their traditional systems 
of seed breeding, selection, saving and exchange. Policy 
makers and planners have to appreciate the intrinsic 
potential dangers of such a scenario; this is further borne 
out by the example of cotton seed in India, where an 
overwhelming majority of the market today is controlled by 
one large seed company in numerous ways; further, non-GM 
cotton seed is not available in the market and seed pricing 
has become a vexatious issue where state governments that 
want to protect farmers’ interests are being confronted by 
the seed companies against any statutory framework that 
regulates price and are even threatening to stop supply of 
seed – meanwhile, physical seed stocks with farmers and 
others have disappeared during the period that they depended 
on company-supplied seed. This scenario is potentially 
possible with other crops too and Seed Sovereignty is an 
issue that the government has to take seriously.  

 
WHAT DOES ASHA PROPOSE IN THIS SCENARIO? 
 

1. Agri-research and extension systems have to prioritise in 
their projects and outlays, varietal development and 
distribution; farmer-led, participatory breeding 
programmes are to be prioritized to address issues of 
quality and local suitability. 

2. Community level seed banks with diverse varieties of 
locally suitable seeds to be set up, to be run by 
appropriate village level institutions, with initial seed 
capital provided by the government, to address issues of 
diversity and timely availability of affordable seed. 
Experience from government-run programmes on such seed 
banks shows that a one-time outlay of Rs. 150,000/- per 
village can be used to make a village seed-self-reliant; 
this is ideally combined with other programmes through 
village level institutions that centre around capacity 
building and extension for ecological farming. Rather 
than emphasise on seed replacement rates, the emphasis 
should be on seed improvement and building capacities of 
farmers/their institutions for the same. 



3. Private sector should work in a statutory regime that 
allows the government to regulate not just the quality 
but price at which seed is sold, in addition to laying 
down a strict accountability regime that includes 
penalties, compensation and remediation where required. 
One of the reasons why farmers are right now suffering 
losses with low quality, spurious seeds is that the seed 
sector draws in all kinds of players given the 
profiteering opportunities it is presenting with no 
regulation on seed prices; if this is regulated, only 
serious players will remain and quality will improve. 

4. For all those seed technologies which bring in potential 
environmental and health hazards, such seed should be 
allowed even for open air trials only if there are no 
other alternatives present and after biosafety has been 
cleared through independent, long term testing in a 
participatory and transparent decision-making regime. In 
this case too, like in Point 4, state governments should 
be allowed their constitutional authority over 
agriculture for exercising their own decisions through 
appropriate regulatory regimes at the state level, 
including licensing etc. 

5. Regulatory regimes should also pro-actively watch out for 
seed monopolies/oligopolies building up and prevent the 
same. 

6. IPRs on seeds/germplasm/planting material or products 
thereof should not be allowed, especially where it leads 
to monopolization, where farmers’ apriori rights get 
violated and where such IPRs are used to sell seed at 
exorbitant rates.  

7. Farming communities all over India should have first 
priority and access to all the germplasm collections all 
over the country. 
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